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The Honorable Bob Ferguson






September 16, 2010
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

Earlier this year, the County and 24 cities approved a jail services interlocal agreement (JSA) that established a new jail fee structure and methodology for calculating fees.  The 2011 jail services fees calculated based on this new methodology unexpectedly resulted in substantial increases in fees for 2011 as compared to 2010.  In response, the County engaged with the cities on the Jail Advisory Group (JAG) to quickly develop a short-term modification to the 2011 fee-setting methodology that would result in lowering the 2011 increases in most jail services fees by between 40 percent and 60 percent.  With this letter, I am transmitting an ordinance that will amend the adopted JSA to incorporate this modification to the fee-setting methodology for 2011 only.  The County and JAG have also agreed to work on longer-term solutions for fees for 2012 and beyond that address the need for predictability, affordability, and fair sharing of costs.  Council adoption of this proposed ordinance will support these and other ongoing efforts by the County to forge a partnership with the cities regarding both the near-term provision of jail beds and the effective management of jail population and capacity over the long term.

2011 Fee Methodology

The JSA requires resetting the jail service fees every two years.  For 2011, the methodology involves dividing the 2009 actual jail costs by the 2009 actual jail population to derive each of the jail service fees.  These base calculations then are increased by inflation rates established in the JSA to arrive at 2011 fees.  

Following this methodology, the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) calculated the preliminary jail services fees for 2011 and discovered substantial increases over 2010.  DAJD moved quickly to discuss these increases with the JAG.  Based on these discussions, it became evident that a major factor driving the fee increases was the unanticipated sharp decline in jail population in 2008 and 2009.  The cities and DAJD also discussed steps taken to manage jail costs in response to this decline and the increasing complexity of the jail population.     

Two-Step Approach for Moving Forward

With budget deadlines approaching for 2011, as a first step the County worked with the JAG to develop a modification to the JSA’s 2011 fee-setting methodology.  To lessen the impact of the unanticipated sharp decline in the 2009 jail population on 2011 jail fees, the proposed modification is to use a three-year average of jail population (2007-2009) instead of one year (2009) as required in the adopted JSA.  The County and the JAG also propose reducing the JSA’s 2011 inflation rates for the fees.  Specifically, the attached ordinance would make the following two technical modifications to the 2011 fee-setting methodology in the adopted JSA: 

1. Substitutes actual 2009 jail population with the average of the actual jail population for three years – 2007, 2008, and 2009.   

2. Decreases the annual inflation rates applied to the fees for 2011 from 5 percent (non-medical) and 6.5 percent (medical) to 3 percent (non-medical) and 5 percent (medical).  

The following chart shows the 2011 jail services fees under the adopted JSA and the 2011 fees under the proposed modifications to the fee-setting methodology.  It also shows how the fee structure under the 2002 JSA compares to the current adopted JSA that went into effect mid-year 2010.

2010 and 2011 Jail Services Fees

Under 2002 JSA, 2010 JSA, and with Proposed Modifications
	Description
	2010 Fees

Jan – Oct (2002 JSA)*
	2010 Fees

Nov – Dec (2010 JSA)*
	2011 Fees (2010 JSA, as adopted)
	2011 Fees

(2010 JSA, with proposed modifications)

	Daily Maintenance Charge
	$122.24
	$110.52
	$129.60
	$119.62

	Standard Booking Fee
	$233.58
	$341.82
	$430.21
	$380.21

	Reduced Booking Fee
	NA
	$288.93
	$354.14
	$313.74

	Work/Education Release
	$122.24
	$83.17
	$82.86
	$80.19

	Surcharges**:
	
	
	
	

	Infirmary Care
	NA
	$160.89 


	$213.85 


	$182.86 


	Psychiatric Care
	NA
	$65.90 


	$70.13 


	$68.57 


	Acute Psychiatric Housing (including Psychiatric Care)
	NA
	$220.54 


	$259.58


	$240.92 


	1 on 1 Guarding - Hourly Rate per Officer 
	NA
	$54.95
	$57.42
	$56.33 


*Note that the fees for the 2010 JSA went into effect on different dates.  The above chart reflects the dates for all cities except the City of Seattle.  The new 2010 fees went into effect on June 1st for the City of Seattle.

**Surcharges are added to the Daily Maintenance Charge for inmates in specialized care.

Even with adoption of the proposed ordinance, without further modification to the JSA substantial increases in fees will occur in 2012.  Therefore, the second step in our approach is to resume discussions with the JAG in the near future to consider solutions for 2012 and beyond.  In addition to addressing the issue of 2012 fee increases, these upcoming discussions are an opportunity to build on the progress made in 2010 to address the 2011 rates and to develop a cooperative approach to jail planning and management across the region.  On May 13th, I was joined by leaders from cities and the King County Council to announce a proposed framework that includes launching a regional jail planning and management group and providing County beds to cities through 2020, thereby ending the siting process that had been underway by the North/East cities (NEC) for a new misdemeanant jail in the northern half of the county. 

The vision underlying our progress in 2010 is that, through strong cooperation among entities operating jails and cities contracting for jail beds, we can together meet this region’s jail needs far into the future.  I believe the County can play a vital role in this future, but to do so requires developing with our partners approaches that provide for greater predictability of fees and capacity into the future, along with the fair sharing of risks and costs.  We need to work with the County Council and the cities to review our fee structure and remain an affordable and accessible resource for the region.
Changes in the County’s Jail Population
Since the sharp decline in jail population in 2008 and 2009 is the major factor leading to the increase in 2011 fees under the current JSA, I want to take this opportunity to highlight in more detail these changes in the jail population and the steps we are taking to respond to those changes and reduce costs, while maintaining a safe and secure facility.

In 2007, a nationally-renowned detention population forecasting expert, assisted by local criminal justice officials, predicted a continued steady increase in the County’s jail population.  The steep and sudden drop in the jail population in 2008 and 2009 came as a surprise to experts and policy makers.  Once it became apparent the drop in population was persisting, this change brought an unexpected and welcome benefit.  It suggests that the County will have capacity through 2020 to support a portion of the projected jail needs of the North/East Cities (NEC) from 2017-2020.  As noted above, this contributed to the NEC ending the process for siting and building a new misdemeanant jail in the northern half of the county.

The other consequence of the sudden drop in the jail population was its impact on jail costs.  As the jail population dropped in 2008 and late 2009, DAJD responded by closing the equivalent of six housing units, and the County saved $1.8 million in its 2010 budget for adult secure detention by keeping 22 jobs vacant.  However, these reductions were offset by several cost pressures:

· Like other County agencies, DAJD has had inflationary cost increases.  These include salary-related increases and certain supplies and service increases.  

· DAJD has also faced increases in operating demands outside of the housing units, with attendant increases in costs.  These include increases in hospital guarding, implementation of the Department of Justice recommendations under the County’s Settlement Agreement with them, and increases in special populations, such as inmates in psychiatric and acute medical housing.  

· Similar to the experience of other criminal justice agencies, as DAJD deals with a more complex population, the housing of inmates and the maintenance of a safe facility for both inmates and employees becomes more challenging.  This change to a more complex population has limited DAJD’s ability to close as many housing units and still maintain a safe and secure facility as the decline in the jail population might suggest.

Given the County’s financial challenges, DAJD along with other County agencies has been examining ways to reduce costs.  For DAJD, any cost reductions must be consistent with the priority in the King County Strategic Plan to “operate secure and humane detention facilities,” which includes taking into account the increasing complexity of the jail population.  DAJD must also be able to respond to the needs of the courts, law enforcement, and other criminal justice partners.  Later this month, I will transmit my proposed 2011 budget which will include difficult but necessary measures to reduce DAJD’s costs consistent with these priorities.

The King County Strategic Plan also calls for maintaining “adequate levels of secure detention for violent and repeat offenders.”  Accomplishing this priority for our region in a manner that limits the burden on taxpayers requires cooperation across all of our partners – those who operate jails and those who contract for them. The County and cities have taken important strides towards this end in 2010 and I look forward to working with the Council in shaping the County’s role into the future.  As the next step in continuing this work, I urge your support for the attached ordinance.

If you have any questions, please contact Hikari Tamura, Acting Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention, at 206-296-1268.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Hikari Tamura, Acting Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD)


Carrie Cihak, Strategic Initiatives Director, King County Executive’s Office (KCEO)

Gail Stone, Law and Justice Policy Advisor, KCEO

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB) and Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Management (OSPPM)

Michael Gedeon, Supervising Senior Policy Analyst, OSPPM
